COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

April 23, 2018

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on April 23, 2018 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:


Mayor Ed Beasley
Charlie Johnson, Councilman

Kip Smith, Councilman 

Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman
Elliott Jones, Councilman 

Morris Tate, Engineer

Mike Jones, Attorney 

Margie Gomillion, Clerk

W.A. Neal, Building Inspector 

Absent:

Eddie Billings, Councilman
Visitors:


Buster Garner

Beth Rogers


Diane Oliver

Jason Sullivan

Amanda Ackerman

Johnnie Broaderway

Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Councilman Jones to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Councilman Charlie Johnson to say a prayer. 

The mayor called for the approval of the minutes of April 9, 2018.  Councilman Smith asked for a clerical correction. Councilman Smith made a motion to approve the minutes with one correction. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.

Mayor Beasley called on Mike Jones to discuss the ordinances on parking trailer trucks in town and home occupations in a portable building. Mr. Jones stated he provided the council with a copy of both the city ordinances that Mr. Garner was concerned about and he spoke to Mr. Garner today by phone. One ordinance was about parking of trucks in the city and the other was about home occupation, both of which are pretty straight forward. Mr. Garner and Mr. Sullivan were presented a copy of the two city ordinances.

The mayor stated everyone has a copy of Mr. Tate’s report. Routine work was performed. Mr. Tate reported we have a state and federal bridge file inspection next week which happens about every nine years. Mr. Tate stated the grapple truck discussed at the last council meeting was sold before we could get there. Mr. Tate reported he found three trucks in Mississippi. The guy stated he would not sale it and will have them on the lot until Friday so we are going to look at one of those in Mississippi. This will be about a four hour drive that can be made in the same day. Mr. Tate reported DOT is on the fast track as far as getting utilities and everything squared away on the bridge project. It is tentatively in the November of this year letting. Mr. Tate stated he has a meeting this week with DOT and Power South. The city is going to have to completely move all of the power lines that are going out to the Industrial Park on the east side. Mr. Tate reported he met with a contractor and got three bids on repairing the roof on the old armory building. The city has around $69,000 of insurance money from all the buildings damaged. The low bid was by Taylor Construction Company for $63,950 to completely repair the roof not including repairing windows or the rollup door on the old armory if the council decides to repair the roof. After some discussion, Councilman Smith made a motion to give Mr. Tate the authority to seek the repairs on the old armory building. Councilwoman Smyth seconded the motion and all was in favor. Mr. Tate stated once Taylor Construction gets started he will get them to give a quote to repair the windows and rollup door to bring back to the council.

Mayor Beasley called on the city clerk for the administrative report. Routine work was performed. 
The mayor stated everyone has a copy of the chief’s report. Mayor Beasley stated since the last meeting there were 870 calls for service and 42 traffic stops. The department wrote 22 citations and 20 warnings. The department made 6 misdemeanor and 4 felony arrests. The mayor stated there was a threat from a disgruntled ex-employee from one of the businesses in town. He was going to shoot up the place and he was arrested on a felony warrant. At this point, we can’t name the person because a criminal investigation is still going on.
Mayor Beasley reported the tile at the entrance of the library and bathroom are going to be replaced. The county has offered to split the cost. The city’s portion will be approximately $1600 at the most.

The mayor stated he had a number of meetings with different people. The chief and Scott are talking to a gentleman in the oil business. We are looking at buying our oil in bulk for the Street & Sanitation and Police Department. Mayor Beasley stated the chief said it would run about $300 a 55 gallon drum cheaper than the vendor we have been using. The mayor stated he told them to look further into it and see if there is a place to store it in a locked up area.
Mayor Beasley stated the ladies that are interested in leasing the 61 on Main building are here tonight. Mr. Jones stated he talked with the ladies from Wellsprings and they are here tonight to answer any questions and give any information the council might want. Mr. Jones discussed questions about the building and the lease that the ladies from Wellsprings had. There was a question about another bathroom being added and who would provide the bathroom and the cost of it. They are looking at possibly May or June depending on how some of their questions could be answered. Mr. Jones stated the ladies could explain what they plan to do in the building. Amanda Ackerman stated they would like to turn the building into a church type atmosphere for people to come to on Saturday nights as well as other times as needed for worshiping warfare. Mrs. Ackerman stated they are looking at phasing in a gift shop and coffee shop. They would like to have someone there available for people who have needs such as food and clothing on an emergency as needed basis. Mrs. Rogers stated they would not necessarily try to meet all needs by themselves but would reach out to other churches with programs as well. The mayor asked Mr. Neal to get a rough estimate to see what it would cost to add another bathroom with handicap accessibility and coat the walls to keep them from crumbling and dust. Mr. Jones stated the city would need to get cost estimates and factor in what the city already has in the building to come up with an amount for the lease. Councilwoman Smyth stated some ideas of other rental amounts in the downtown area are anywhere from $800 to $1,400 for similar type buildings. Mrs. Ackerman stated they are nonprofit on a limited budget and ask the council to take that into consideration when coming up with an amount for the lease. 
The mayor stated he and Mr. Tate are working on a solution for Mr. and Mrs. Rusty King’s water drainage ditch. Mayor Beasley stated if they can come up with the money for the materials the city could do some in-kind work. Mr. King’s property is separated by a city ditch. We have been trying to come up with a solution to turn it into one piece of property so they won’t have to come out and drive around to go to their other piece of property. We will get with them to see what kind of funds they want to invest and what we can do to help. Mr. Jones stated the city would need a temporary right-of-way to do the work.
Mayor Beasley asked Mr. Garner and Mr. Sullivan if they had any comments or questions about the truck parking ordinance or home occupation ordinance. Mr. Garner asked what it would take to get the truck parking ordinance changed. Mr. Garner stated part of the complaints was that they were waking people up and Mr. Broaderway lives at the top of the hill said it doesn’t bother him at all unless he is already awake. Mr. Garner stated the shed is in the back yard so what was the problem using it. Mr. Jones stated the whole point of the home occupation is to have the occupation in your home so it won’t look like there is a separate business on the same property where you have your home. The city has to look at the overall effect on the city not just one particular situation. After further discussion, the mayor stated he would like to have all the council present before voting on these ordinances. Mayor Beasley asked the gentlemen to give the council an opportunity for the full council to sit down with their legal advisor to read the ordinances.
Councilman Johnson stated he was happy to be back at council. Councilman Johnson stated he looks at the council as his extended family. He got a chance to appreciate his extended family. Also, stated he would like to thank the council and city government for the fruit basket and he really appreciated it.

Councilwoman Smyth asked if there was a deadline set for the cleanup of the Slacks Factory building.  The mayor stated no but they are working on it and are hauling everyday now.


Councilman Jones made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Smith seconded the motion. Meeting was adjourned.

